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MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:  City of Burlington Board of Finance  
 
FROM:  Guillermo Gomez, Public Works Engineer 
 
DATE:   December 12, 2013 
 
CC:  Norman Baldwin, P.E. Assistant Director of Public Works/City Engineer 
 
RE:  Grant Acceptance – Champlain Elementary Pedestrian Improvements 
  (Project No. BURLINGTON STP BP13 (6) – Contract No. CA0366) 
 
The Department of Public Works was recently awarded a grant for a total value of $487,000 for 
construction of pedestrian improvements near the Champlain Elementary School. The project 
consists of the construction of 365 feet of new sidewalk on the north side of Birchcliff Parkway 
between Cherry Lane and Bittersweet Lane and the construction of traffic calming measures 
that will provide safer pedestrian crossings at Birchcliff Parkway/Cherry Lane, at Locust 
Street/Charlotte Street, and at Locust Street/Caroline Street.  
 
The intersection improvements at Locust Street/Charlotte Street and Locust Street/Caroline 
Street will provide direct access for parents and students from the Five Sisters neighborhood, 
one of the South End’s most densely populated neighborhoods, which is also marked by a 
higher concentration of children than many other Burlington neighborhoods; the Birchcliff 
Parkway neighborhood is smaller than the Five Sisters area and slightly less densely populated.  
 
The Five Sisters and Birchcliff Parkway neighborhoods are generators of pedestrians traveling 
not only to Champlain Elementary School, but to other pedestrian attractors nearby. The Pine 
Street Enterprise District is Burlington’s most rapidly-developing employment center and home 
to Dealer.com, The Innovation Center of Vermont, the Maltex Building, municipal offices for the 
Department of Public Works, Parks and Recreation, and Code Enforcement, and additional 
smaller employers.  
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This project will not only benefit students and parents of Champlain Elementary, but will also 
improve pedestrian access and safety to Callahan Park, the Pine Street Enterprise District – 
one of Burlington’s largest employment centers, two major neighborhoods of the South End, 
and major transit corridors on Pine Street and Shelburne Street.  
 
Lamoureux & Dickinson Consulting Engineers completed in 2013 the “Champlain Elementary 
School Safe Routes to School Pedestrian and Bicycle Feasibility Report”. This study was done 
to determine the feasibility of creating safer pedestrian and bicycle routes to the Champlain 
Elementary School. The recommendations from this report were the basis for the scope of this 
project.  
 
The schedule for this project has design work starting in FY14 and continuing in FY15. 
Construction is expected to happen during FY16. The total budget for this project is $487,000 
(81.08% Federal, 8.92% State, and 10% Local). Table 1 summarizes the project budget: 
 

Table 1. Project Budget – Champlain Elementary Pedestrian Crossings 
 
Project: Champlain Elementary Pedestrian Crossings

N/W Account Code:

Description:

FUNDING SOURCES:

Funding Split: 81.08 % Federal,8.92 % State, 10 % Local

Total Project Budget: 487,000.00$ 

Line Item FY14 Budget FY15 Budget FY16 Budget Total

Construction Contractual $0.00 -$               320,000.00$  $320,000.00

Professional and Consulting Services $22,848.00 53,310.00$   -$                 $76,158.00

Fee for Service-Force Account Engineering $9,140.00 18,278.00$   63,424.00$    $90,842.00

Fee for Service-CEDO $0.00 -$               -$                 $0.00

Fee for Service-Force Account Construction $0.00 -$               -$                 $0.00

Interdepartmental Services $0.00 -$               -$                 $0.00

Construction Material Purchase $0.00 -$               -$                 $0.00

Equipment Rental $0.00 -$               -$                 $0.00

Permit Fees $0.00 -$               -$                 $0.00

Total $31,988.00 71,588.00$   383,424.00$  $487,000.00

Pedestrian Crossing Improvements near Champlain Elementary 

School
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Expenses for FY14 are expected to be $31,988.00, of which $3,198.80 is the local match. This 
amount is currently budgeted in Street Capital.  
 
We are requesting that the Board of Finance recommends the acceptance of this grant by the 
City Council and authorizes Chapin Spencer, Director of Public Works to sign the Cooperative 
Agreement.  
 
We appreciate your cooperation and assistance.  
 
 
 
















































